The Charlotte-Mecklenburg BOE	INVITATION FOR BIDS NO. 163-07092024TB		
Charlotte-Mecklenburg Schools	Bids will be publicly opened: July 25,2024 @ 3:00 PM EST (Prevailing Local Time) Please contact the buyer listed by 10am on the day of opening to have online meeting link sent.		
4421 Stuart Andrew Blvd. Charlotte NC 28217	Contract Type: Agency Specific Contract		
Refer <u>ALL</u> Inquiries to: Anthony A Becker	Commodity: UNSPC CODE: 80111600 – Temporary Personnel Services		
Telephone No. 980.343.6390			
E-Mail: anthonya.becker@cms.k12.nc.us	Using Agency Name: Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education		
Website: www.cms.k12.nc.us			

NOTICE TO BIDDERS

ONLY Electronic responses will be accepted for this solicitation. You must register to submit a bid. Register as soon as possible! It may take 3 to 5 days for your account to become active. NO MAILED, COURIERED, FAXED, OR EMAIL SUBMISSIONS WILL BE ACCEPTED. Bids are subject to rejection unless submitted on this form. Failure to submit a bid in strict accordance with these instructions shall constitute sufficient cause to reject a Vendor's bid(s).

EXECUTION

In compliance with this Request for Proposals (RFP), and subject to all the conditions herein, the undersigned Vendor offers and agrees to furnish and deliver any or all items upon which prices are bid, at the prices set opposite each item within the time specified herein.

By executing this proposal, the undersigned Vendor understands that false certification is a Class I felony and certifies that this proposal is submitted competitively and without collusion (G.S. 143-54), none of its officers, directors, or owners of an unincorporated business entity has been convicted of any violations of Chapter 78A of the General Statutes, the Securities Act of 1933, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (G.S. 143-59.2), and it is not an ineligible Vendor as set forth in G.S. 143-59.1. Furthermore, by executing this proposal, the undersigned certifies to the best of Vendor's knowledge and belief, that it and its principals are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any Federal or State department or agency.

By executing this proposal, Vendor certifies that it has read and agreed to the **INSTRUCTION TO VENDORS** and the **NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS incorporated herein.** These documents can be accessed from the ATTACHMENTS page within this document.

Failure to execute/sign proposal prior to submittal may render proposal invalid and it MAY BE REJECTED. Late proposals shall not be accepted.

COMPLETE/FORMAL NAME OF VENDOR:				
STREET ADDRESS:	P.O. BOX:	ZIP:		
CITY & STATE & ZIP:	TELEPHONE NUMBER:	TOLL FREE TEL. NO:		
PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS ADDRESS IF DIFFERENT FROM ABOVE (SEE INSTRUCTIONS TO VENDORS ITEM #21):				
PRINT NAME & TITLE OF PERSON SIGNING ON BEHALF OF VENDOR: FAX NUMBER:				
VENDOR'S AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE*: DATE:		EMAIL:		

VALIDITY PERIOD

Offer shall be valid for at least ninety 90 days from date of bid opening, unless otherwise stated here: ______ days, or if extended by mutual agreement of the parties in writing. Any withdrawal of this offer shall be made in writing, effective upon receipt by the agency issuing this RFP.

ACCEPTANCE OF PROPOSAL

If your proposal is accepted, all provisions of this RFP, along with the written results of any negotiations, shall constitute the written agreement between the parties ("Contract"). The NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS are incorporated herein and shall apply. Depending upon the Goods or Services being offered, other terms and conditions may apply, as mutually agreed.

FOR STATE USE ONLY: Offer accepted and Contract awarded this	day of	, 20	, as indicated on	

The attached certification, by _____

Federal Uniform Guidance:

"Contracts funded with federal grant or loan funds must be procured in a manner that conforms with all applicable Federal laws, policies, and standards, including those under the Uniform Guidance (2 C.F.R. Part 200)." Additional information can be found at: <u>https://www.cmsk12.org/Page/8947</u>

Table of Contents

1.0	PURPOSE AND BACKGROUND	4
1.1	CONTRACT TERM	4
2.0	GENERAL INFORMATION	4
2.1	REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL DOCUMENT	
2.2	E-PROCUREMENT FEE	4
2.3	NOTICE TO VENDORS REGARDING RFP TERMS AND CONDITIONS	. 4
2.4	RFP SCHEDULE	5
2.5	PROPOSAL QUESTIONS	5
2.6	PROPOSAL SUBMITTAL	5
2.7	PROPOSAL CONTENTS	6
2.8	ALTERNATE PROPOSALS	7
2.9	DEFINITIONS, ACRONYMS, AND ABBREVIATIONS	7
3.0	METHOD OF AWARD AND PROPOSAL EVALUATION PROCESS	7
3.1	METHOD OF AWARD	7
3.1	CONFIDENTIALITY AND PROHIBITED COMMUNICATIONS DURING EVALUATION	. 7
3.2	PROPOSAL EVALUATION PROCESS	. 8
4.0	EVALUATION CRITERIA	8
4.1	INTERPRETATION OF TERMS AND PHRASES	. 9
4.2	REQUIREMENTS	. 9
4.3	PRICING	. 9
4.4	INVOICES	. 9
4.5	FINANCIAL STABILITY	. 9
4.6	HUB PARTICIPATION	10
4.7	VENDOR EXPERIENCE	10
4.8	REFERENCES	10
4.9	BACKGROUND CHECKS	10
4.10	PERSONNEL	13
4.11	VENDOR'S REPRESENTATIONS	13
4.12	LOBBYING ACTIVITY CERTIFICATION FOR FEDERAL GRANTS	13
5.0	SPECIFICATIONS AND SCOPE OF WORK	14
5.1	GENERAL	14
5.2	TASKS/DELIVERABLES	14
5.3	PROJECT ORGANIZATION	15
5.4	TECHNICAL APPROACH	15
5.5	CERTIFICATION AND SAFETY LABELS	15

6.0	CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION	16
6.1	CONTRACT MANAGER AND CUSTOMER SERVICE	16
6.2	POST AWARD PROJECT REVIEW MEETINGS	16
6.3	CONTINUOUS IMPROVEMENT	17
6.4	PERIODIC [WEEKLY, MONTHLY] STATUS REPORTS	17
6.5	ACCEPTANCE OF WORK	17
6.6	FAITHFUL PERFORMANCE	17
6.7	TRANSITION ASSISTANCE	17
6.8	DISPUTE RESOLUTION	18
6.9	CONTRACT CHANGES	18
6.10	DATA CONFIDENTIALITY AND SECURITY AGREEMENT	18
7.0	ATTACHMENTS	19
ΑΤΤΑ	CHMENT A: PRICING	19
ΑΤΤΑ	CHMENT B: THE CHARLOTTE MECKLENBURG BOARD OF EDUCATION GENERAL T CONDITIONS	
ΑΤΤΑ	CHMENT C: HUB SUPPLEMENTAL VENDOR INFORMATION	244
ΑΤΤΑ	CHEMENT D: Minority, Women, Small Business Enterprise Information	256
ΑΤΤΑ	CHMENT E: CUSTOMER REFERENCE FORM	27
ΑΤΤΑ	CHMENT F: NC LUNSFORD ACT N.C. GENERAL STATUTE 14-208.18	288
ΑΤΤΑ	CHEMENT G: LOBBYING ACTIVITY CERTIFICATION FOR FEDERAL GRANTS	29
ATTA(293	CHEMENT H: CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, AND OTHE	R

1.0 PURPOSE AND BACKGROUND

The purpose of this document is to provide interested parties with information to enable them to prepare and submit a quote for temporary employment services for cafeteria workers. Charlotte-Mecklenburg Schools Student Nutrition Department includes approximately 186 cafeteria locations with the focus of this RFP being the approximately 48 locations that need additional assistance (separate document titled 2024-2025 Schools Number of Positions). It is our intent to employee up to 120+ temporary cafeteria workers per day as needed during the school year. Employees typically work 4-5 hours per day between the hours of 7:00 am and 4:00 pm on days that school is in session and dependent on the specific school needs. Employees will be expected to assist in the preparation and service of food and beverages; and to maintain the food service facilities, equipment, and utensils in a clean and sanitary manner.

The intent of this solicitation is to award an Agency Specific Contract.

1.1 CONTRACT TERM

The Contract shall have an initial term of *one (1)* year, beginning on the date of final Contract execution (the "Effective Date") or issuance of written notice to proceed in the form of a CMS purchase order, whichever is later. [Edit this section as needed].

At the end of the Contract's initial term, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education shall have the option, in its sole discretion, to renew the Contract on the same terms and conditions for up to four (4) additional one-year terms. The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education will give the Vendor written notice of its intent to exercise each option no later than [ninety (90)] days before the end of the Contract's then-current term. In addition to any optional renewal terms, and with the Vendor's concurrence, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education reserves the right to extend the Contract after the last active term.

Proposals shall be submitted in accordance with the terms and conditions of this RFP and any addenda issued hereto.

2.0 GENERAL INFORMATION

2.1 REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL DOCUMENT

This RFP is comprised of the base RFP document, any attachments, and any addenda released before Contract award, which are incorporated herein by reference.

2.2 E-PROCUREMENT FEE

This is **NOT** an E-Procurement purchase and consequently NOT subject to the 1.75% fee. In order that you may present competitive bids, please ensure that you have not marked up your bid to cover this fee.

2.3 NOTICE TO VENDORS REGARDING RFP TERMS AND CONDITIONS

It shall be the Vendor's responsibility to read the Instructions to Vendors, the Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education Terms and Conditions, all relevant exhibits and attachments, and any other components made a part of this RFP and comply with all requirements and specifications herein. Vendors are also responsible for obtaining and complying with all Addenda and other changes that may be issued in connection with this RFP.

If Vendors have questions or issues regarding any component of this RFP, those must be submitted as questions in accordance with the instructions in the PROPOSAL QUESTIONS Section. If The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education determines that any changes will be made as a result of the questions asked, then such decisions will be communicated in the form of an RFP addendum. The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education of Specific provisions of the Contract that have been addressed during the question-and-answer period, prior to contract award.

Other than through the process of negotiation under 01 NCAC 05B.0503, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education rejects and will not be required to evaluate or consider any additional or modified terms and conditions submitted with Vendor's proposal or otherwise. This applies to any language appearing in or attached to the document as part of the Vendor's proposal that purports to

vary any terms and conditions or Vendors' instructions herein or to render the proposal non-binding or subject to further negotiation. Vendor's proposal shall constitute a firm offer that shall be held open for the period required herein ("Validity Period" above).

The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education may exercise its discretion to consider Vendor proposed modifications. By execution and delivery of this RFP Response, the Vendor agrees that any additional or modified terms and conditions, whether submitted purposely or inadvertently, shall have no force or effect, and will be disregarded unless expressly agreed upon through negotiation and incorporated by way of a Best and Final Offer (BAFO). Noncompliance with, or any attempt to alter or delete, this paragraph shall constitute sufficient grounds to reject Vendor's proposal as nonresponsive.

2.4 RFP SCHEDULE

The table below shows the *intended* schedule for this RFP. The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education will make every effort to adhere to this schedule.

[Update the table modifying Events and Responsibility as needed and including a Date and Time for each Event]

Event	Responsibility	Date and Time
Issue RFP	<mark>CMS</mark>	July 9, 2024
Hold Pre-Proposal Meeting/Site Visit	<mark>CMS</mark>	Not Applicable
Submit Written Questions	<mark>Vendor</mark>	By July 16, 2024
Provide Response to Questions	<mark>CMS</mark>	By July 19, 2024
Submit Proposals	<mark>Vendor</mark>	July 25, 2024, no later than 3:00 PM
Contract Award	<mark>CMS</mark>	Upon Completion of Review and Approval

2.5 PROPOSAL QUESTIONS

Upon review of the RFP documents, Vendors may have questions to clarify or interpret the RFP in order to submit the best proposal possible. To accommodate the Proposal Questions process, Vendors shall submit any such questions by the "Submit Written Questions" date and time provided in the RFP SCHEDULE Section above, unless modified by Addendum.

Written questions shall be emailed to <u>anthonya.becker@cms.k12.nc.us</u> by the date and time specified above. Vendors should enter "RFP #163-07092024TB: Questions" as the subject for the email. Question submittals should include a reference to the applicable RFP section and be submitted in the format shown below:

Reference	Vendor Question
RFP Section, Page Number	Vendor question?

Questions received prior to the submission deadline date, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education's response, and any additional terms deemed necessary by The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education will be posted in the form of an addendum to *the electronic Vendor Portal (eVP)*, <u>https://evp.nc.gov</u>, and shall become an Addendum to this RFP. No information, instruction or advice provided orally or informally by any State personnel, whether made in response to a question or otherwise in connection with this RFP, shall be considered authoritative or binding. Vendors shall rely *only* on written material contained in the RFP and an addendum to this RFP.

2.6 PROPOSAL SUBMITTAL

IMPORTANT NOTE: <u>This is an absolute requirement.</u> Late bids, regardless of cause, will not be opened or considered, and will be automatically disqualified from further consideration. Vendor shall bear the sole risk of late submission due to unintended or unanticipated delay. <u>It is the Vendor's sole responsibility to ensure its proposal has been received as described in this RFP by the specified time and date of opening</u>. The time and date of receipt will be marked on each proposal when received. Any proposal or portion thereof received after the proposal deadline will be rejected.

If applicable to this RFP and using eVP, all proposal responses shall be submitted electronically via the electronic Vendor Portal (eVP). Additional information can be found at the eVP updates for Vendors link: https://eprocurement.nc.gov/news-events/evp-updates-vendors.

If confidential and proprietary information is included in the proposal, also submit one (1) signed, REDACTED copy of the proposal. Such information may include trade secrets defined by N.C. Gen. Stat. § 66-152 and other information exempted from the Public Records Act pursuant to N.C. Gen. Stat. §132- 1.2. Vendor may designate information, Products, Services or appropriate portions of its response as confidential, consistent with and to the extent permitted under the statutes and rules set forth above. By so redacting any page, or portion of a page, the Vendor warrants that it has formed a good faith opinion, having received such necessary or proper review by counsel and other knowledgeable advisors, that the portions determined to be confidential and proprietary and redacted as such, meet the requirements of the Rules and Statutes set forth above. However, under no circumstances shall price information be designated as confidential.

If the Vendor does not provide a redacted version of the proposal with its proposal submission, the Department may release an unredacted version if a record request is received.

Failure to submit a proposal in strict accordance with these instructions shall constitute sufficient cause to reject a Vendor's proposal(s). Vendors are strongly encouraged to allow sufficient time to upload proposals.

Critical updated information may be included in Addenda to this RFP. It is important that all Vendors responding to this RFP periodically check The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education's eVP website for any Addenda that may be issued prior to the bid opening date. All Vendors shall be deemed to have read and understood all information in this RFP and all Addenda thereto.

2.7 PROPOSAL CONTENTS

Vendors shall populate all attachments of this RFP that require the Vendor to provide information and include an authorized signature where requested. Failure to provide all required items, or Vendor's submission of incomplete items, may result in The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education rejecting Vendor's proposal, in The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education's sole discretion.

Vendor RFP responses shall include the following items and attachments, which shall be arranged in the following order:

- a) Cover Letter, which must contain the following: (i) a statement that confirms that the proposer has read the RFP in its entirety, including all links, and all Addenda released in conjunction with the RFP, (ii) a statement that the Vendor agrees to perform in accordance with the scope of work, requirements, and specifications contained herein; and (iii) Vendor's agreement to comply with all instructions, terms and conditions, and attachments.
- b) Title Page: Include the company name, address, phone number and authorized representative; including email address, along with the Proposal Number.
- c) Completed and signed version of all EXECUTION PAGES, along with the body of the RFP.
- d) Signed receipt pages of any addenda released in conjunction with this RFP, if required to be returned.
- e) Vendor's Proposal addressing all Specifications of this RFP. [Indicate relative section references as a guide to responding to sections requiring additional responses outside of the solicitation document. If not required, delete.]
- f) Completed version of ATTACHMENT A: PRICING
- g) Completed version of ATTACHMENT B: CMS TERMS AND CONDITIONS
- h) Completed version of ATTACHMENT C: HUB SUPPLEMENTAL VENDOR INFORMATION
- i) Completed version of ATTACHMENT D: CUSTOMER REFERENCE FORM
- j) Completed and signed version of ATTACHMENT E: N.C. LUNSFORD ACT
- k) Completed and signed version of ATTACHMENT F: CERTIFICATION FOR CONTRACTS, GRANTS, LOANS, AND COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS and OMB STANDARD FORM LLL

I) ATTACHMENT G: Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, and Other Responsibility Matters - Primary Covered Transactions

2.8 ALTERNATE PROPOSALS

Unless provided otherwise in this RFP, Vendor may submit alternate proposals for comparable Goods, various methods or levels of Service(s), or that propose different options. Alternate proposals must specifically identify the RFP requirements and advantage(s) addressed by the alternate proposal. Any alternate proposal, in addition to the marking described above, must be clearly marked with the legend: "Alternate Proposal #_____[for 'name of Vendor']". Each proposal must be for a specific set of Goods and Services and must include specific pricing. If a Vendor chooses to respond with various offerings, each must be offered with a separate price and be contained in a separate proposal document. Each proposal must be complete and independent of other proposals offered.

2.9 DEFINITIONS, ACRONYMS, AND ABBREVIATIONS

Relevant definitions for this RFP are provided in 01 NCAC 05A .0112 and in the Instructions to Vendors found below which are incorporated herein by this reference.

3.0 METHOD OF AWARD AND PROPOSAL EVALUATION PROCESS

3.1 METHOD OF AWARD

A general list of criteria The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education shall use to award contracts, as supplemented by the additional criteria herein. The Goods or Services being procured shall dictate the application and order of criteria; however, all award decisions shall be in The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education's best interest. All qualified proposals will be evaluated, and awards will be made to the Vendor(s) meeting the specific RFP Specifications and achieving the highest and best final evaluation, based on the criteria described below.

While the intent of this RFP is to award a Contract(s) to a single Vendor, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education reserves the right to make separate awards to different Vendors for one or more line items, to not award one or more line items or to cancel this RFP in its entirety without awarding a Contract, if it is considered to be most advantageous to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education to do so.

The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education reserves the right to waive any minor informality or technicality in proposals received.

3.1 CONFIDENTIALITY AND PROHIBITED COMMUNICATIONS DURING EVALUATION

While this RFP is under evaluation, the responding Vendor, including any subcontractors and suppliers, is prohibited from engaging in conversations intended to influence the outcome of the evaluation. See the Paragraph 29 of the Instructions to Vendors entitled COMMUNICTIONS BY VENDORS.

Each Vendor submitting a proposal to this RFP, including its employees, agents, subcontractors, suppliers, subsidiaries and affiliates, is prohibited from having any communications with any person inside or outside the using agency; issuing agency; other government agency office or body (including the purchaser named above, any department secretary, agency head, members of the General Assembly and Governor's office); or private entity, if the communication refers to the content of Vendor's proposal or qualifications, the content of another Vendor's proposal, another Vendor's qualifications or ability to perform a resulting contract, and/or the transmittal of any other communication of information that could be reasonably considered to have the effect of directly or indirectly influencing the evaluation of proposals, the award of a contract, or both.

Any Vendor not in compliance with this provision shall be disqualified from evaluation and award. A Vendor's proposal may be disqualified if its subcontractor and/or supplier engage in any of the foregoing communications during the time that the procurement is active (*i.e.*, the issuance date of the procurement until the date of contract award or cancellation of the procurement). Only those discussions, communications or transmittals of information authorized or initiated by the issuing agency for this RFP or inquiries

directed to the purchaser named in this RFP regarding requirements of the RFP (prior to proposal submission) or the status of the award (after submission) are excepted from this provision.

3.2 PROPOSAL EVALUATION PROCESS

Only responsive submissions will be evaluated.

Proposals will be received according to the method stated in the Proposal Submittal Section above.

All proposals must be received by the issuing agency not later than the date and time specified in the RFP SCHEDULE Section above, unless modified by Addendum. Vendors are cautioned that this is a request for offers, not an offer or request to contract, and The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education reserves the unqualified right to reject any and all offers at any time if such rejection is deemed to be in the best interest of The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education.

At the date and time provided in the RFP SCHEDULE Section above, unless modified by Addendum, the proposal from each responding Vendor will be opened publicly and all offers (except those that have been previously withdrawn, or voided bids) will be announced. The announcement shall be made public at the time it is created. When negotiations after receipt of bids is authorized, only the names of offerors shall be announced at the time of opening. If negotiation is anticipated, cost and price shall become available for public inspection at the time of the award. Interested parties are cautioned that these costs and their components are subject to further evaluation for completeness and correctness and therefore may not be an exact indicator of a Vendor's pricing position.

At their option, the evaluators may request oral presentations or discussions with any or all Vendors for clarification or to amplify the materials presented in any part of the proposal. Vendors are cautioned, however, that the evaluators are not required to request presentations or other clarification—and often do not. Therefore, all proposals should be complete and reflect the most favorable terms available from the Vendor.

Upon completion of the evaluation process, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education will make award(s) based on the evaluation and post the award(s) to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education's eVP website under the RFP number for this solicitation. Award of a Contract to one Vendor does not mean that the other proposals lacked merit, but that, all factors considered, the selected proposal was deemed most advantageous and represented the best value to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education.

The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education reserves the right to negotiate with one or more vendors, or to reject all original offers and negotiate with one or more sources of supply that may be capable of satisfying the requirement, and in either case to require Vendor to submit a Best and Final Offer (BAFO) based on discussions and negotiations with The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education.

4.0 EVALUATION CRITERIA

BEST VALUE: The award decision is made based on multiple factors, including: total cost of ownership, meaning the cost of acquiring, operating, maintaining, and supporting a product or service over its projected lifetime; the evaluated technical merit of the Vendor's offer; the Vendor's past performance; and the evaluated probability of performing the specifications stated in the solicitation on time, with high quality, and in a manner that accomplishes The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education business objectives and maintains industry standards compliance. The intent of "Best Value" procurement is to enable Vendors to offer and the Agency to select the most appropriate solution to meet the business objectives defined in the solicitation and to keep all parties focused on the desired outcome of a procurement.

A ranking method of source selection will be utilized in this procurement using evaluation criteria listed in order of importance in the Evaluation Criteria section below to allow The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education to award this RFP to the Vendor(s) providing the Best Value and recognizing that Best Value may result in award other than the lowest price or highest technically qualified offer. By using this method, the overall ranking may be adjusted up or down when considered with, or traded-off against, other non-price factors.

EVALUTION METHOD: Narrative and by consensus of the evaluating committee, explaining the strengths and weaknesses of each proposal and why the recommended awardee(s) provide the best value to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education.

All qualified proposals will be evaluated, and award made based on considering the following criteria listed in descending order of importance, to result in an award most advantageous to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education:

- 1. Vendor Technical Approach
- 2. Vendor Qualifications
- 3. Vendor Experience [include references, here if part of the evaluation]
- 4. Pricing

4.1 INTERPRETATION OF TERMS AND PHRASES

This RFP serves two functions: (1) to advise potential Vendors of the parameters of the solution being sought by The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education; and (2) to provide (together with other specified documents) the terms of the Contract resulting from this procurement. The use of phrases such as "shall," "must," and "requirements" are intended to create enforceable contract conditions. In determining whether proposals should be evaluated or rejected, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education will take into consideration the degree to which Vendors have proposed or failed to propose solutions that will satisfy The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education's needs as described in the RFP. Except as specifically stated in the RFP, no one requirement shall automatically disqualify a Vendor from consideration. However, failure to comply with any single requirement may result in The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education exercising its discretion to reject a proposal in its entirety.

4.2 REQUIREMENTS

This Section lists the requirements related to this RFP. By submitting a proposal, the Vendor agrees to meet all stated requirements in this Section as well as any other specifications, requirements, and terms and conditions stated in this RFP. If a Vendor is unclear about a requirement or specification or believes a change to a requirement would allow for The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education to receive a better proposal, the Vendor is urged to submit these items in the form of a question during the question and answer period in accordance with the Proposal Questions Section above.

4.3 PRICING

Proposal price shall constitute the total cost to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education for complete performance in accordance with the requirements and specifications herein, including all applicable charges for handling, transportation, administrative and other similar fees. Complete ATTACHMENT A: PRICING FORM and include in Vendor's proposal. The pricing provided in ATTACHMENT A, or resulting from any negotiations, is incorporated herein and shall become part of any resulting Contract.

4.4 INVOICES

Vendor shall invoice the Purchasing Agency. The standard format for invoicing shall be Single Invoices meaning that the Vendor shall provide the Purchasing Agency with an invoice for each order. Invoices shall include detailed information to allow Purchasing Agency to verify pricing at point of receipt matches the correct price from the original date of order. The following fields shall be included on all invoices, as relevant:

Vendor's Billing Address, Customer Account Number, Order Date, Purchase Order Number, Manufacturer Part Numbers, Vendor Part Numbers, Item Descriptions, Price, Quantity, and Unit of Measure as applicable to the purchase.

INVOICES MAY NOT BE PAID UNTIL AN INSPECTION HAS OCCURRED AND THE GOODS OR SERVICES ACCEPTED.

4.5 **FINANCIAL STABILITY**

As a condition of contract award, the Vendor must certify that it has the financial capacity to perform and to continue to perform its obligations under the Contract; that Vendor has no constructive or actual knowledge of an actual or potential legal proceeding being brought against Vendor that could materially adversely affect performance of this Contract; and that entering into this Contract is not

prohibited by any contract, or order by any court of competent jurisdiction.

Each Vendor shall certify it is financially stable by completing ATTACHMENT G: CERTIFICATION OF FINANCIAL CONDITION. The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education is requiring this certification to minimize potential issues from contracting with a Vendor that is financially unstable. From the date of the Certification to the expiration of the Contract, the Vendor shall notify The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education within thirty (30) days of any occurrence or condition that materially alters the truth of any statement made in this Certification. The Contract Manager may require annual recertification of the Vendor's financial stability.

4.6 HUB PARTICIPATION

It is The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education policy to encourage and promote the use of small, minority, physically handicapped, and women contractors in purchasing Goods and Services. As such, this RFP will serve to identify those Vendors that are minority owned or have a strategic plan to support The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education's Historically Underutilized Business. Vendor shall complete ATTACHMENT D: HUB SUPPLEMENTAL VENDOR INFORMATION.

4.7 VENDOR EXPERIENCE

In its Proposal, Vendor shall demonstrate experience with public and/or private sector clients with similar or greater size and complexity to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education. Vendor shall provide information as to the qualifications and experience of all executives, managerial, legal, and professional personnel to be assigned to this project, including resumes citing experience with similar projects and the responsibilities to be assigned to each person.

4.8 <u>REFERENCES</u>

Vendor shall provide at least three (3) references, using ATTACHMENT E: CUSTOMER REFERENCE FORM, for which it has provided Services of similar size and scope to those proposed herein. The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education shall contact these users to determine whether the Services provided are substantially similar in scope to those proposed herein and whether Vendor's performance has been satisfactory. The information obtained shall be considered in the evaluation of the Proposal.

4.9 BACKGROUND CHECKS

Vendor and its personnel are required to provide or undergo background checks at Vendor's expense prior to beginning work with The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education. As part of Vendor background, the following details must be provided to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education:

- a) Any **criminal felony conviction**, or conviction of any crime involving moral turpitude, including, but not limited to fraud, misappropriation, or deception, by Vendor, its officers or directors, or any of its employees or other personnel to provide Services on this project, of which Vendor has knowledge, or provide a statement that Vendor is aware of none;
- b) Any **criminal investigation** for any offense involving moral turpitude, including, but not limited to fraud, misappropriation, falsification, or deception pending against Vendor of which it has knowledge, or provide a statement Vendor is aware of none;
- c) Any regulatory sanctions levied against Vendor or any of its officers, directors or its professional employees expected to provide Services on this project by any state or federal regulatory agencies within the past three years or a statement that there are none. As used herein, the term "regulatory sanctions" includes the revocation or suspension of any license or certification, the levying of any monetary penalties or fines, and the issuance of any written warnings;
- d) Any **regulatory investigations** pending against Vendor or any of its officers, directors or its professional employees expected to provide Services on this project by any state or federal regulatory agencies of which Vendor has knowledge or a statement that there are none.

e) Any **civil litigation**, arbitration, proceeding, or judgments pending against Vendor during the three (3) years preceding submission of its proposal herein or a statement that there are none.

Vendor's response to these requests shall be considered a continuing representation, and Vendor's failure to notify The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education within thirty (30) days of any criminal litigation, investigation or proceeding involving Vendor or its then current officers, directors or persons providing Services under this Contract during its term shall constitute a material breach of contract. The provisions of this paragraph shall also apply to any subcontractor utilized by Vendor to perform Services under this Contract.

4.9.1 GENERAL INFORMATION

It is the policy of The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education to provide a safe environment for State Government employees to work. Due to the Contract requirements, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education requires criminal background checks of awarded Vendors, including but not limited to: owners, employees, agents, representatives, subcontractors, and all personnel of their respective companies. All costs and expenses associated with criminal background checks are the responsibility of the Vendor.

The following requirements must be met:

- a) Criminal background checks shall be current and completed within ninety (90) days of the Contract effective date. Staffing agency contracts with Background Investigation Bureau (BIB) for pre-employment screening per CMS requirements. Agency pay all fees associated with pre-employment screening.
- b) The criminal background check shall include a social security verification/check, felonies, misdemeanors, and traffic records covering a minimum of the last seven (7) years for all states and countries where the individual has resided. The criminal background check information shall be first thoroughly reviewed by the Vendor and then sent to the Contract Administrator for review and approval. Out of state searches shall be required for persons living in The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education of NC for fewer than seven (7) years. Fingerprint background checks may be required in some instances depending on the facility requirements.
- c) A criminal background check on the awarded Vendor and its employees shall be provided by the Vendor prior to Contract effective date. Copies of the original criminal background check shall be sent to the Contract Administrator for evaluation. In some cases, badging cannot take place until after the evaluation and approval of the Vendor's criminal checks.
- d) When a new employee or individual is identified to perform Services on this Contract, the Vendor shall provide the Contract Administrator with a criminal background check before the individual can be approved for work. Persons without <u>approved</u> criminal background checks shall not be allowed to work in the relevant buildings until proper documentation is submitted and approved.
- e) The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education may require the Vendor to exclude the Vendor's employees, agents, representatives, or subcontractors based on the background check results. Discovery that one or more employees have convictions does not disqualify the Vendor from award.
- f) Additionally, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education may use <u>The North Carolina Department of Public Safety Offender</u> <u>Public Information</u> or similar Services to conduct additional background checks on the Vendor's proposed employees.

4.9.2 BACKGROUND CHECK REQUIREMENTS

As part of Vendor's criminal background checks, the details below must be provided to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education:

- a) Any **criminal felony conviction**, or conviction of any crime involving moral turpitude, including but not limited to fraud, misappropriation, or deception, of Vendor, its officers or directors, or any of its employees or other personnel to provide Services on this project of which Vendor has knowledge, or provide a statement that Vendor is aware of none;
- b) Any **criminal investigation** for any offense involving moral turpitude, including, but not limited to fraud, misappropriation, falsification, or deception pending against Vendor of which it has knowledge, or provide a statement Vendor is aware of none;
- c) Any **regulatory sanctions** levied against Vendor or any of its officers, directors or its professional employees expected to provide Services on this project by any state or federal regulatory agencies within the past three years or a statement that there are none.

As used herein, the term "regulatory sanctions" includes the revocation or suspension of any license or certification, the levying of any monetary penalties or fines, and the issuance of any written warnings;

- d) Any **regulatory investigations** pending against Vendor or any of its officers, directors or its professional employees expected to provide Services on this project by any state or federal regulatory agencies of which Vendor has knowledge, or provide a statement that there are none.
- e) Any **civil litigation**, arbitration, proceeding, or judgments pending against Vendor during the three (3) years preceding submission of its proposal herein, or provide a statement that there are none.

4.9.3 BACKGROUND CHECK LIMITATIONS

Any individual representing the Vendor, who:

- a) In his/her lifetime, has been adjudicated as a habitual felon as defined by GS 14-7.1 or a violent habitual felon as defined by GS 14-7.7, shall not be allowed to work in buildings occupied by State Government employees.
- b) During the last seven (7) years has been convicted of any criminal felony or misdemeanor sexual offense or a crime of violence shall not be allowed to work in buildings occupied by State Government employees.
- c) At any time has an outstanding warrant or a criminal charge for a crime described in (b) above shall not be allowed to work on State property.
- d) The Vendor must ensure that all employees have a responsibility to self-report to the Vendor within twenty-four (24) hours any arrest for any disqualifying offense. The Vendor must notify the Contract Administrator within twenty-four (24) hours of all details concerning any reported arrest.
- e) Upon the request of the Contract Administrator, the Vendor will re-screen any of its employees, agents, representatives, and subcontractors during the term of the Contract.
- f) Vendor's responses to these background check requests shall be considered a continuing representation, and Vendor's failure to notify The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education within thirty (30) days of any criminal charge, investigation, or proceeding involving Vendor or its then-current officers, directors or persons providing Services under this Contract during its term shall constitute a material breach of contract. The provisions of this paragraph shall also apply to any subcontractor utilized by Vendor to perform Services under this Contract.
- g) If there are problems or delays with performance associated with the completion and compliance with this background check requirements, any Vendor's performance bond could be used to complete these Services.

4.9.4 DOCUMENT REQUIREMENTS

Required documentation to be submitted prior to date Contract is effective and for performing any Services on State property shall include:

- a) A cover letter by the Vendor on company letterhead with a list of the full names matching a required government issued photo ID, addresses, and birth dates of each person representing the contracting company.
- b) Vendor shall also provide a photocopy of the required State or Federal government issued picture ID or Driver License.
- c) A letter on company letterhead is not acceptable proof in itself but can be used to further clarify information on the criminal background check submitted. All documentation shall be submitted at the same time. Submit documents which are clear and legible.
- d) Background checks consisting of:
 - 1. Original unaltered criminal background check from the organization providing the background check.

- 2. The background check provider's company name, company mailing address, and contact phone numbers.
- 3. The full name of the individual, which matches the government issued photo ID.
- 4. The current address of individual being checked.
- 5. The date the criminal background check search was conducted.

4.9.5 VENDOR BACKGROUND CHECK AGREEMENT

Vendor agrees to conduct a criminal background check per the specifications above in this section on all employees proposed to work under this Contract, at its expense, and provide the required documentation to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education in order to perform Services under this Contract:



4.10 PERSONNEL

Vendor warrants that qualified personnel shall provide Services under this Contract in a professional manner. "Professional manner" means that the personnel performing the Services will possess the skill and competence consistent with the prevailing business standards in the industry. Vendor will serve as the prime contractor under this Contract and shall be responsible for the performance and payment of all subcontractor(s) that may be approved by The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education. Names of any third-party Vendors or subcontractors of Vendor may appear for purposes of convenience in Contract documents; and shall not limit Vendor's obligations hereunder. Vendor will retain executive representation for functional and technical expertise as needed in order to incorporate any work by third party subcontractor(s).

Should the Vendor's proposal result in an award, the Vendor shall be required to agree that it will not substitute key personnel assigned to the performance of the Contract without prior written approval by the Contract Lead. Vendor shall further agree that it will notify the Contract Lead of any desired substitution, including the name(s) and references of Vendor's recommended substitute personnel. The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education will approve or disapprove the requested substitution in a timely manner. The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education may, in its sole discretion, terminate the Services of any person providing Services under this Contract. Upon such termination, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Educate Mecklenburg Board of Education may request acceptable substitute personnel or terminate the contract Services provided by such personnel.

4.11 VENDOR'S REPRESENTATIONS

If Vendor's Proposal results in an award, Vendor agrees that it will not enter any agreement with a third party that may abridge any rights of The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education under the Contract. If any Services, deliverables, functions, or responsibilities not specifically described in this solicitation are required for Vendor's proper performance, provision and delivery of the Service and deliverables under a resulting Contract, or are an inherent part of or necessary sub-task included within such Service, they will be deemed to be implied by and included within the scope of the Contract to the same extent and in the same manner as if specifically described in the Contract. Unless otherwise expressly provided herein, Vendor will furnish all of its own necessary management, supervision, labor, facilities, furniture, computer and telecommunications equipment, software, supplies and materials necessary for the Vendor to provide and deliver the Services and/or other Deliverables.

4.12 LOBBYING ACTIVITY CERTIFICATION FOR FEDERAL GRANTS

Federal law prohibits recipients of federal funds, whether through grants, contracts, or cooperative agreements, from using those funds to influence or attempt to influence (lobby) a federal official in connection with obtaining, extending, or modifying any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement. Further, federal law requires that applicants for federal funds certify:

• that they abide by the above restriction;

- that they disclose any permissible (non-federal) paid lobbying on the Federal Awards being applied for; and
- that such certification requirements will also be included in any subawards meeting the applicable thresholds.

Vendors must complete and submit the **CERTIFICATION FOR CONTRACTS, GRANTS, LOANS, AND COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS and the OMB STANDARD FORM LLL** when responding to this solicitation.

5.0 SPECIFICATIONS AND SCOPE OF WORK

Charlotte-Mecklenburg Schools (CMS) is requesting proposals from qualified persons or firms interested in performing **Temporary Personnel Services** for the Nutrition Services to fill cafeteria worker positions complying with all terms and conditions described in this document. All positions are part time, 5 hours per day between the hours of 7 am and 4 pm depending on the needs of the school. All temporary employees are expected to abide by Charlotte Mecklenburg Schools (CMS) Board of Education policies while employed in a CMS facility. Employees will be expected to assist in the preparation and service of food and beverages; and to maintain the food service facilities, equipment and utensils in a clean and sanitary manner. Employee must have the ability to communicate and respond to the cafeteria manager in a professional manner.

A list of schools and number of positions is available as a separate document available in the eVP portal where this RFP was found.

5.1 GENERAL

The purpose of this document is to provide interested parties with information to enable them to prepare and submit a quote for temporary employment services for cafeteria workers. Charlotte-Mecklenburg Schools Student Nutrition Department includes approximately 186 cafeteria locations.

Student Nutrition Services will be responsible for the placement of and communication to employees regarding assignment upon employee completion of a 3-day, 15 hour, paid orientation class. Temporary employees will be assigned a CMS badge number and clock in and out on our timekeeping system. Cafeteria Managers will review the time, Supervisors will approve, and a copy of the Payroll Summary Report will be submitted weekly to the contractor for payroll processing.

The total hourly rate is the total amount including payment to the employee and the contractor's fixed fee for providing this service. The total hourly rate will be firm for the length of this contract. However, in the event that the state or federal minimum wage is increased during the term of this contract, the hourly rate paid to employees may be increased to comply with state and/or federal mandates. The fixed fee for service may be adjusted, by mutual agreement, only by the amount of the increase in employment taxes resulting in an increase in the hourly rate.

Training for the 2024-2025 school year will begin in August 2024. Successful bidder(s) will need to have a pool of candidates screened and ready to report in early August for 3 days of training prior to the school start date of August 26, 2025.

5.2 TASKS/DELIVERABLES

- a. Staffing agency contracts with Background Investigation Bureau (BIB) for pre-employment screening per CMS requirements. Agency pay all fees associated with pre-employment screening.
- b. The staffing agency recruits candidates for temporary cafeteria workers.
- c. Agency submits a list of potential candidates who have worked for CMS in the past to Diana Kinley, School Nutrition Office Supervisor to check rehire status with CMS (if applicable). Agency is notified of results.
- d. Agency communicates with potential candidates requirements needed to be hired as a temporary cafeteria worker for CMS.
- e. Staffing agency initiates Pre-employment screening requirements with BIB. The Pre-Employment Requirements are:
 - i. A negative drug test using CMS approved testing requirements.
 - ii. CMS approved health form signed by a medical professional.
 - iii. Documentation of a negative TB test.

- iv. Fingerprint completed by CMS approved vendor.
- v. Criminal background check review completed by CMS approved vendor.
- f. Agency signs up candidates in SignUp Genius who have completed all pre-employment screening and are ready to attend the two-day School Nutrition training. Agency notifies candidates to attend the training class. School Nutrition issues badge numbers in the time clock for those scheduled to attend training.
- g. Candidates report to class and bring a "ticket to class" that indicates all pre-employment requirements have been completed along with a copy of their health certificate for School Nutrition Services records. They are enrolled in the time clock for timekeeping purposes. They clock in an out while working for CMS.
- h. School Nutrition Services assigns candidates to schools and notifies them of their assignment on the last day of class. School Nutrition Services staffing secretary makes all assignments and communicates directly with the temporary employee from this point forward.
- i. Staffing Secretary notifies the school cafeteria manager and School Nutrition Area Supervisor of the assignment details.
- j. Cafeteria Manager notifies Schools Nutrition staffing secretary of any concerns, if any. Staffing secretary documents employee file and notifies agency of concerns. School Nutrition notifies employee if another assignment is given.
- k. The school cafeteria manager reviews the time card for the week. School Nutrition Area Supervisor approves time worked.
- I. The School Nutrition office prepares a payroll summary report on Monday following the work week and provides the agency with the employee name, hours and location worked.
- m. Temporary agency invoices School Nutrition Services. School Nutrition verifies time reported on the invoice with the original payroll report provided to the agency and receives the invoice for payment. A copy of the invoice is sent to CMS Accounts Payable with the requisition number and receiving date.
- n. Finance issues check and mails to the agency.
- o. Temporary employees are "eligible" to be hired permanent after completing 90 working days (approximately 450 hours). The School Nutrition Area Supervisor submits a Personnel Selection Certificate to the Director of Operations for approval to hire from temporary to permanent employee if a vacancy exists.

5.3 PROJECT ORGANIZATION

Vendor shall describe the organizational and operational structure it proposes to utilize for the work described in this RFP and identify the responsibilities to be assigned to each person Vendor proposes to staff the work.

5.4 TECHNICAL APPROACH

Vendor's proposal shall include, in narrative, outline, and/or graph form the Vendor's approach to accomplishing the tasks outlined in the Scope of Work section of this RFP. A description of each task and deliverable and the schedule for accomplishing each shall be included.

5.5 CERTIFICATION AND SAFETY LABELS

Any manufactured items and/or fabricated assemblies provided hereunder that are subject to operation under pressure, operation by connection to an electric source, or operation involving a connection to a manufactured, natural, or LP gas source shall be constructed

and approved in a manner acceptable to the appropriate inspector which customarily requires the label or re-examination listing or identification marking of the appropriate safety standard organization *acceptable to govern inspection where the item is to be located*, such as the American Society of Mechanical Engineers for pressure vessels; the Underwriters Laboratories and /or National Electrical Manufacturers' Association for electrically operated assemblies; or the American Gas Association for gas operated assemblies, where such approvals of listings have been established for the type of device offered and furnished. Further, all items furnished shall meet all requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA), and state and federal requirements relating to clean air and water pollution.

6.0 CONTRACT ADMINISTRATION

All Contract Administration requirements are conditioned on an award resulting from this solicitation. This information is provided for the Vendor's planning purposes.

6.1 CONTRACT MANAGER AND CUSTOMER SERVICE

The Vendor shall be required to designate and make available to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education a contract manager. The contract manager shall be The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education's point of contact for Contract related issues and issues concerning performance, progress review, scheduling, and service.

Contract Manager Point of Contact		
Name:	CATHERINE ESSICK	
Office Phone #:	980-343-6041	
Mobile Phone #:	704-574-8171	
Email:	catherinem.essick@cms.k12.nc.us	

The Vendor shall be required to designate and make available to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education for customer service. The customer service point of contact shall be The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education's point of contact for customer servicerelated issues (define roles and responsibilities).

Customer Service Point of Contact		
Name:		
Office Phone #:		
Mobile Phone #:		
Email:		

6.2 POST AWARD PROJECT REVIEW MEETINGS

The Vendor, at the request of The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education, shall be required to meet periodically, AS NEEDED, with The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education for Project Review meetings. The purpose of these meetings will be to review project

progress reports, discuss Vendor and State performance, address outstanding issues, review problem resolution, provide direction, evaluate continuous improvement and cost saving ideas, and discuss any other pertinent topics.

6.3 CONTINUOUS IMPROVEMENT

The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education encourages the Vendor to identify opportunities to reduce the total cost The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education. A continuous improvement effort consists of various ways to enhance business efficiencies as performance progresses.

6.4 PERIODIC [WEEKLY, MONTHLY] STATUS REPORTS

[Provision is for a contract with ongoing performance. Delete or edit, as appropriate]

The Vendor shall be required to provide ______ [description] Management Reports to the designated Contract Lead on a ______ [how often] basis. This report shall include, at a minimum, information concerning [add details here; e.g., the work accomplished during the reporting period; work to be accomplished during the subsequent reporting period; problems, real or anticipated, and notification of any significant deviation from previously agreed upon work plans and schedules]. These reports shall be well organized and easy to read. The Vendor shall submit these reports electronically using the format required by the Purchasing Agency. The Vendor shall submit the reports in a timely manner and on a regular schedule as agreed by the parties.

Within [written number (x)] business days of the award of the Contract the Vendor shall submit a final work plan and a sample report, both to the designated Contract Lead for approval.

6.5 ACCEPTANCE OF WORK

Performance of the work and/or delivery of Goods shall be conducted and completed at least in accordance with the Contract requirements and recognized and customarily accepted industry practices. Performance shall be considered complete when the Services or Goods are approved as acceptable by the Contract Administrator.

The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education shall have the obligation to notify Vendor, in writing ten (10) calendar days following completion of such work or delivery of a deliverable described in the Contract that it is not acceptable. The notice shall specify in reasonable detail the reason(s) it is unacceptable. Acceptance by The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education shall not be unreasonably withheld; but may be conditioned or delayed as required for reasonable review, evaluation, installation, or testing, as applicable to the work or deliverable. Final acceptance is expressly conditioned upon completion of all applicable assessment procedures. Should the work or deliverables fail to meet any specifications, acceptance criteria or otherwise fail to conform to the Contract, The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education may exercise any and all rights hereunder, including, for Goods deliverables, such rights provided by the Uniform Commercial Code, as adopted in North Carolina.

6.6 FAITHFUL PERFORMANCE

Any Contract may include terms ensuring a Vendor's performance such as: (1) a bond, or similar assurance; (2) liquidated damages; (3) a percentage of the Contract value held as a retainage; (4) withholding final payment contingent on acceptance of the final deliverable; and (5) any other provision that assures performance of the Vendor. The parties agree that the Vendor shall be subject to the following faithful performance requirements:

6.7 TRANSITION ASSISTANCE

If a Contract results from this solicitation, and the Contract is not renewed at the end of the last active term, or is canceled prior to its expiration, for any reason, Vendor shall provide transition assistance to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education, at the option of The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education, for up to __2__months to allow for the expired or canceled portion of the Services to continue without interruption or adverse effect, and to facilitate the orderly transfer of such Services to The Charlotte Mecklenburg

Board of Education or its designees. If The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education exercises this option, the Parties agree that such transition assistance shall be governed by the terms and conditions of the Contract (notwithstanding this expiration or cancellation), except for those Contract terms or conditions that do not reasonably apply to such transition assistance. The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education shall agree to pay Vendor for any resources utilized in performing such transition assistance at the most current rates provided by the Contract for performance of the Services or other resources utilized.

6.8 DISPUTE RESOLUTION

During the performance of the Contract, the parties agree that it is in their mutual interest to resolve disputes informally. Any claims by the Vendor shall be submitted in writing to The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education's Contract Manager for resolution. Any claims by The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education shall be submitted in writing to the Vendor's Project Manager for resolution. The Parties shall agree to negotiate in good faith and use all reasonable efforts to resolve such dispute(s).

During the time the Parties are attempting to resolve any dispute, each shall proceed diligently to perform their respective duties and responsibilities under this Contract. The Parties will agree on a reasonable amount of time to resolve a dispute. If a dispute cannot be resolved between the Parties within the agreed upon period, either Party may elect to exercise any other remedies available under the Contract, or at law. This provision, when agreed in the Contract, shall not constitute an agreement by either party to mediate or arbitrate any dispute.

6.9 CONTRACT CHANGES

Contract changes, if any, over the life of the Contract shall be implemented by contract amendments agreed to in writing by The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education and Vendor. Amendments to the contract can only be through the contract administrator.

6.10 DATA CONFIDENTIALITY AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

As a condition of acceptance to work with The Charlotte Mecklenburg Board of Education, the awarded vendor will be required to complete the Data Confidentiality and Security Agreement as it relates to Charlotte Mecklenburg Schools student's and employee's personal identifiable information.

THE REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE IS INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

7.0 ATTACHMENTS

****IMPORTANT NOTICE****

RETURN THE REQUIRED ATTACHMENTS WITH YOUR RESPONSE

FOLLOW THE LINKS TO ACCESS EACH ATTACHMENT

ATTACHMENT A: PRICING

Complete and return the Pricing associated with this RFP, which can be found in the table below:

Hourly Fixed Fee for Service (FFS) per employee per hour billed: \$ and/or %
Hourly Rate to be paid to employee: \$15 per hr.
Total Hourly Rate to be paid to Agency: \$15 + FFS= \$

Federal Uniform Guidance:

"Contracts funded with federal grant or loan funds must be procured in a manner that conforms with all applicable Federal laws, policies, and standards, including those under the Uniform Guidance (2 C.F.R. Part 200)." Additional information can be found at: <u>https://www.cmsk12.org/Page/8947</u>

ATTACHMENT B: THE CHARLOTTE MECKLENBURG BOARD OF EDUCATION GENERAL TERMS & CONDITIONS THE CHARLOTTE-MECKLENBURG BOARD OF EDUCATION

STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- 1. ACCEPTANCE: Seller's acknowledgment of the terms of this purchase order (this "Order"), without timely express written objection, or Seller's shipment or performance of any part of this Order, constitutes an agreement to (i) all terms and conditions set forth or referenced herein and on the face of this Order, (ii) on any attachments hereto, (iii) any applicable solicitation documentation related to this Order (including without limitation any request for proposals or invitation for bids or Seller's response thereto) that deal with the same subject matter as this Order, and (iv) any other terms and conditions of a written agreement signed by Seller and The Charlotte-Mecklenburg Board of Education ("CMBE") that deals with the same subject matter as this Order (collectively, the "Contract Documents"). The terms and provisions set forth in the Contract Documents shall constitute the entire agreement between Seller and CMBE with respect to the purchase by CMBE of the (i) goods ("Goods") and/or (ii) services provided or work performed ("Services") as described in the Contract Documents. The agreements set forth in the Contract Documents are sometimes referred to herein as the "Contract." In the event of any conflict between any terms and conditions of the Contract Documents, the terms and conditional or supplemental provision or provisions in variance herewith that may appear in Seller's quotation, acknowledgment, invoice, or in any other communication from Seller to CMBE shall be deemed accepted by or binding on CMBE. CMBE hereby expressly rejects all such provisions which supplement, modify or otherwise vary from the terms of the Contract Documents, and such provisions are superseded by the terms and conditions stated in the Contract Documents, unless and until CMBE's authorized representatives expressly assent, in writing, to such provisions. Stenographic and clerical errors and omissions by CMBE are subject to correction.
- 2. QUANTITIES: Shipments must equal exact amounts ordered unless otherwise agreed in writing by CMBE. The award of a term contract neither implies nor guarantees any minimum or maximum purchases.
- 3. PRICES: If Seller's price or the regular market price of any of the Goods or Services covered hereunder is lower than the price stated in the Contract Documents on the date of shipment of such Goods or Services, Seller agrees to give CMBE the benefit of such lower price on any such Goods or Services. In no event shall Seller's price be higher than the price last quoted or last charged to CMBE unless otherwise agreed in writing. No charges for transportation, boxing, crating, etc. are allowable unless such charges are included in the Contract Documents.
- 4. <u>INVOICES:</u> It is understood and agreed that orders will be shipped at the established Contract prices in effect on dates orders are placed. Invoicing at variance with this provision may subject the Contract to cancellation. Applicable North Carolina sales tax shall be invoiced as a separate item. Invoices shall be sent to CMBE's accounts payable department with a copy to the CMBE Project Coordinator.
- 5. **FREIGHT ON BOARD:** All shipments of Goods are FOB destination unless otherwise stated in the Contract Documents.
- 6. **TAXES:** Applicable taxes shall be invoiced as a separate item.
- 7. **PAYMENT TERMS:** Payment terms are Net 30 days after receipt of correct invoice or acceptance of Goods or Services, whichever is later.
- 8. <u>CONDITION AND PACKAGING</u>: Unless otherwise provided by special terms and conditions or specifications, it is understood and agreed that any item offered or shipped has not been sold or used for any purpose and shall be in first class condition. All containers/packaging shall be suitable for handling, storage or shipment.
- 9. DELAY IN SHIPMENT: Time and date of delivery are of the essence, except when delay is due to causes beyond Seller's reasonable control and without Seller's fault or negligence.
- 10. <u>RISK OF LOSS</u>: Seller shall have the risk of loss of and damage to the Goods subject to the Contract Documents until such Goods are delivered to the destination and accepted by CMBE or its nominee.
- 11. <u>REJECTION</u>: All Goods and Services shall be received subject to CMBE's inspection. Goods or Services that are defective in workmanship or material or otherwise not in conformity with the requirements of the Contract Documents may be rejected and returned at Seller's expense or may be accepted at a reduced price. CMBE may require Seller to promptly replace or correct any rejected Goods or Services and, if Seller fails to do so, CMBE may contract with a third party to replace such Goods and Services and charge Seller the additional cost.
- 12. <u>COMPLIANCE WITH ALL LAWS</u>: Seller warrants that all performance hereunder shall be in accordance with all applicable federal, state and local laws, regulations and orders.
- 13. <u>REGISTERED SEX OFFENDERS</u>: Contractor acknowledges that CMBE Policy ADDA, "Registered Sex Offenders," prohibits anyone registered or required to register as a sex offender from being present on any CMBE Property for any reason, whether before, during or after school hours, or on or off of CMS property. Contractor expressly agrees that it, and any of its employees, will comply with this policy and acknowledges that any individuals that violate this policy are subject to removal from CMS Property by CMS and/or law enforcement officials and may also be subject to criminal prosecution. If Contractor, any of Contractor's employees, or any of Contractor's subcontractors or employees of subcontractors will have any direct interaction with students, then Contractor or the subcontractor must (i) on an annual basis conduct a check of the N.C. Sex Offender and Public Protection Registration Program, the N.C. Sexually Violent Predator Registration Program and the National Sex Offender Registry for all such employees; and (ii) prohibit individuals listed on such registries from being on CMS Property.

- 14. WARRANTIES: Seller warrants that all Goods and Services delivered hereunder will be free from defects in materials and workmanship and will conform strictly to the specifications, drawings, or samples specified or furnished. This warranty shall survive any inspection, delivery, acceptance or payment by CMBE of the Goods and Services and shall run to CMBE and any user of the Goods or Services. This express warranty is in addition to Seller's implied warranties of merchantability and fitness for a particular purpose which shall not be disclaimed. In addition to any other rights available at law or equity, CMBE shall be entitled to all rights and remedies provided by the Uniform Commercial Code, Chapter 25 of the North Carolina General Statutes, for breach of express warranties and implied warranties of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose, including but not limited to consequential and incidental damages.
- 15. INDEMNIFICATION: Seller shall indemnify and hold harmless CMBE, its officers, agents, employees and assigns from and against all claims, losses, costs, damages, expenses, attorneys' fees and liability that any of them may sustain (a) arising out of Seller's failure to comply with any applicable law, ordinance, regulation, or industry standard or (b) arising directly or indirectly out of Seller's performance or lack of performance of the terms and conditions of the Contract. In the event that any Goods or Services sold and delivered or sold and performed under the Contract Documents shall be defective in any respect whatsoever, Seller shall indemnify and save harmless CMBE, its officers, agents, employees and assigns from all loss or the payment of all sums of money by reason of all accidents, injuries or damages to persons or property that shall happen or occur in connection with the use or sale of such Goods or Services and are contributed to by said condition. In the event Seller, its employees, agents, subcontractors and or lower-tier subcontractors enter premises occupied by or under the control of CMBE in the performance of the Contract Documents, Seller agrees that it will indemnify and hold harmless CMBE, its officers, agents, employees and assigns, from any loss, costs, damage, expense or liability by reason of property damage or personal injury of whatsoever nature or kind arising out of, as a result of, or in connection with such entry.
- 16. INSURANCE: Unless such insurance requirements are waived or modified by CMBE or the Charlotte-Mecklenburg Department of Insurance and Risk Management ("DIRM"), Seller certifies that it currently has and agrees to purchase and maintain during its performance under the Contract the following insurance from one or more insurance companies acceptable to CMBE and authorized to do business in the State of North Carolina: Automobile Seller shall maintain bodily injury and property damage liability insurance covering all owned, non-owned and hired automobiles. The policy limits of such insurance shall not be less than \$1,000,000 combined single limit each person/each occurrence. Commercial General Liability Seller shall maintain commercial general liability insurance that shall protect Seller from claims of bodily injury or property damage which arise from performance under the Contract. This insurance shall include coverage for contractual liability. The policy limits of such insurance shall not be less than \$1,000,000 combined single limit each occurrence/annual aggregate. Worker's Compensation and Employers' Liability Insurance If applicable to Seller, Seller shall meet the statutory requirements of the State of North Carolina for worker's compensation coverage and employers' liability insurance. Seller shall also provide any other insurance or bonding specifically recommended in writing by the DIRM or required by applicable law. Certificates of such insurance shall be furnished by Seller to CMBE and shall contain the provision that CMBE be given 30 days' written notice of any intent to amend or terminate by either Seller or the insuring company. Failure to furnish insurance certificates or to maintain such insurance shall be grounds for immediate termination of the Contract.
- 17. <u>TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE:</u> In addition to all of the other rights which CMBE may have to cancel this Order, CMBE shall have the further right, without assigning any reason therefore, to terminate any work under the Contract Documents, in whole or in part, at any time at its complete discretion by providing 10 days' notice in writing from CMBE to Seller. If the Contract is terminated by CMBE in accordance with this paragraph, Seller will be paid in an amount which bears the same ratio to the total compensation as does the Goods or Services actually delivered or performed to the total originally contemplated in the Contract. CMBE will not be liable to Seller for any costs for completed Goods, Goods in process or materials acquired or contracted for, if such costs were incurred prior to the date of this Order.
- 18. <u>TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT</u>: CMBE may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, immediately and without prior notice upon breach of the Contract by Seller. In addition to any other remedies available to CMBE law or equity, CMBE may procure upon such terms as CMBE shall deem appropriate, Goods or Services substantially similar to those so terminated, in which case Seller shall be liable to CMBE for any excess costs for such similar supplies or services and any expenses incurred in connection therewith.
- 19. CONTRACT FUNDING: It is understood and agreed between Seller and CMBE that CMBE's obligation under the Contract is contingent upon the availability of appropriated funds from which payment for Contract purposes can be made. No legal liability on the part of CMBE for any payment may arise until funds are made available to CMBE's Finance Officer and until Seller receives notice of such availability. Should such funds not be appropriated or allocated, the Contract shall immediately be terminated. CMBE shall not be liable to Seller for damages of any kind (general, special, consequential or exemplary) as a result of such termination.
- 20. ACCOUNTING PROCEDURES: Seller shall comply with any accounting and fiscal management procedures prescribed by CMBE to apply to the Contract and shall assure such fiscal control and accounting procedures as may be necessary for proper disbursement of and accounting for all project funds.
- 21. <u>IMPROPER PAYMENTS</u>: Seller shall assume all risks attendant to any improper expenditure of funds under the Contract. Seller shall refund to CMBE any payment made pursuant to the Contract if it is subsequently determined by audit that such payment was improper under any applicable law, regulation or procedure. Seller shall make such refunds within 30 days after CMBE notifies Seller in writing that a payment has been determined to be improper.
- 22. CONTRACT TRANSFER: Seller shall not assign, subcontract or otherwise transfer any interest in the Contract without the prior written approval of CMBE.
- 23. CONTRACT PERSONNEL: Seller agrees that it has, or will secure at its own expense, all personnel required to perform the services set forth in the Contract.
- 24. <u>KEY PERSONNEL:</u> Seller shall not substitute for key personnel (defined as those individuals identified by name or title in the Contract Documents or in written communication from Seller) assigned to the performance of the Contract without prior written approval from CMBE Project Coordinator (the individual at CMBE responsible for administering the Contract).
- 25. <u>CONTRACT MODIFICATIONS</u>: The Contract may be amended only by written amendment duly executed by both CMBE and Seller. However, minor modifications may be made by CMBE Project Coordinator to take advantage of unforeseen opportunities that: (a) do not change the intent of the Contract or the

scope of Seller's performance; (b) do not increase Seller's total compensation or method of payment; and (c) either improve the overall quality of the product or service to CMBE without increasing the cost, or reduce the total cost of the product or service without reducing the quantity or quality. All such minor modifications to the Contract must be recorded in writing and signed by both the Project Coordinator and Seller, and placed on file with the Contract. No price adjustments will be made unless the procedure has been included in the Contract and a maximum allowable amount stipulated.

- 26. <u>RELATIONSHIP OF PARTIES</u>: Seller is an independent contractor and not an employee of CMBE. The conduct and control of the work will lie solely with Seller. The Contract shall not be construed as establishing a joint venture, partnership or any principal-agent relationship for any purpose between Seller and CMBE. Employees of Seller shall remain subject to the exclusive control and supervision of Seller, which is solely responsible for their compensation.
- 27. ADVERTISEMENT: The Contract will not be used in connection with any advertising by Seller without prior written approval by CMBE.
- 28. <u>NONDISCRIMINATION</u>: During the performance of the Contract, Seller shall not discriminate against or deny the Contract's benefits to any person on the basis of sexual orientation, national origin, race, ethnic background, color, religion, gender, age or disability. "This institution is an equal opportunity provider." To view the complete USDA Non-Discrimination Statement visit the link
- below:<u>http://childnutrition.ncpublicschools.gov/information-resources/civil-rights/usda-non-discrimination-statement</u>
- 29. <u>CONFLICT OF INTEREST</u>: Seller represents and warrants that no member of CMBE or any of its employees or officers who may obtain a direct benefit, personal gain or advantage for themselves or a relative or associate as a result of the Contract, subcontract or other agreement related to the Contract is in a position to influence or has attempted to influence the making of the Contract, has been involved in making the Contract, or will be involved in administering the Contract. Seller shall cause this paragraph to be included in all Contracts, subcontracts and other agreements related to the Contract.
- 30. **GRATUITIES TO CMBE:** The right of Seller to proceed may be terminated by written notice if CMBE determines that Seller, its agent or another representative offered or gave a gratuity to an official or employee of CMBE in violation of policies of CMBE.
- 31. <u>KICKBACKS TO SELLER</u>: Seller shall not permit any kickbacks or gratuities to be provided, directly or indirectly, to itself, its employees, subcontractors or subcontractor employees for the purpose of improperly obtaining or rewarding favorable treatment in connection with a CMBE Contract or in connection with a subcontract relating to a CMBE Contract. When Seller has grounds to believe that a violation of this clause may have occurred, Seller shall promptly report to CMBE in writing the possible violation.
- 32. MONITORING AND EVALUATION: Seller shall cooperate with CMBE, or with any other person or agency as directed by CMBE, in monitoring, inspecting, auditing or investigating activities related to the Contract. Seller shall permit CMBE to evaluate all activities conducted under the Contract. CMBE has the right at its sole discretion to require that Seller remove any employee of Seller from CMBE property and from performing services under the Contract following provision of notice to Seller of the reasons for CMBE's dissatisfaction with the services of Seller's employee.
- 33. <u>FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY:</u> Seller is financially solvent and able to perform under the Contract. If requested by CMBE, Seller agrees to provide a copy of its latest audited annual financial statements or other financial statements as deemed acceptable by CMBE's Finance Officer. In the event of any proceedings, voluntary or involuntary, in bankruptcy or insolvency by or against Seller, the inability of Seller to meet its debts as they become due or in the event of the appointment, with or without Seller's consent, of an assignee for the benefit of creditors or of a receiver, then CMBE shall be entitled, at its sole option, to cancel any unfilled part of the Contract without any liability whatsoever.
- 34. <u>GOVERNMENTAL RESTRICTIONS:</u> In the event any governmental restrictions are imposed which necessitate alteration of the material, quality, workmanship or performance of the items offered prior to their delivery, it shall be the responsibility of the Seller to notify, in writing, the issuing purchasing office at once, indicating the specific regulation which required such alterations. CMBE reserves the right to accept any such alterations, including any price adjustments occasioned thereby, or to cancel the Contract.
- 35. <u>INSPECTION AT SELLER'S SITE</u>: CMBE reserves the right to inspect, at a reasonable time, the equipment/item, plant or other facilities of a prospective contractor prior to Contract award, and during the Contract term as necessary for CMBE determination that such equipment/item, plant or other facilities conform with the specifications/requirements and are adequate and suitable for the proper and effective performance of the Contract.
- 36. <u>CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION:</u> Student Information: If, during the course of Seller's performance of the Contract, Seller should obtain any information pertaining to the students' official records, Seller agrees to keep any such information confidential and to not disclose or permit it to be disclosed, directly or indirectly, to any person or entity. The Contract shall not be construed by either party to constitute a waiver of or to in any manner diminish the provisions for confidentiality of students' records. Additionally, pursuant to N.C.G.S. 115C-401.1, it is unlawful for a person who enters into a contract with a local board of education to sell personally identifiable information that is obtained from a student as a result of that person's performance under the Contract. Employee Personnel Information: If, during the course of Seller's performance of the Contract, Seller should obtain any information pertaining to employees of CMBE's personnel records, Seller agrees to keep any such information confidential and to not disclose or permit it to be disclosed, directly or indirectly, to any person or entity. Other Confidential Information: (a) Seller agrees that it will at all times hold in confidence for CMBE all designs, know-how, techniques, devices, drawings, specifications, patterns, technical information, documents, business plans, item requirements, forecasts and similar data, oral, written or otherwise, conveyed by CMBE to Seller in connection herewith or procured, developed, produced, manufactured or fabricated by Seller in connection with Seller's performance hereunder (collectively, "Information"). Seller shall exercise the same degree of care to prevent disclosure of any Information to others as it takes to preserve and safeguard its own proprietary information, but in any event, no less than a reasonable degree of care. Seller shall not, without the prior written consent of CMBE, reproduce any Information; but in any event, no less than a reasonable degree of care. Seller shall not, without t

specifically agreed upon in writing by CMBE, be deemed to be confidential or proprietary information and shall be acquired by CMBE free from any restrictions as part of the consideration of the Contract.

- 37. <u>INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY</u>: Seller agrees, at its own expense, to indemnify, defend and save CMBE harmless from all liability, loss or expense, including costs of settlement and attorney's fees, resulting from any claim that CMBE's use, possession or sale of the Goods or Services infringes any copyright, patent or trademark or is a misappropriation of any trade secret.
- 38. NO PRE-JUDGMENT OR POST-JUDGMENT INTEREST: In the event of any action by Seller for breach of contract in connection with the Contract, any amount awarded shall not bear interest either before or after any judgment, and Seller specifically waives any claim for interest.
- 39. <u>BACKGROUND CHECKS</u>: At the request of CMBE's Project Coordinator, Seller (if an individual) or any individual employees of Seller shall submit to CMBE criminal background check and drug testing procedures.
- 40. <u>MEDIATION</u>: If a dispute arises out of or relates to the Contract, or the breach of the Contract, and if the dispute cannot be settled through negotiation, the parties agree to try in good faith to settle the dispute by mediation administered by the American Arbitration Association under its Commercial Mediation Rules before resorting to litigation.
- 41. NO THIRD-PARTY BENEFITS: The Contract shall not be considered by Seller to create any benefits on behalf of any third party. Seller shall include in all contracts, subcontracts or other agreements relating to the Contract an acknowledgment by the contracting parties that the Contract creates no third party benefits.
- 42. FORCE MAJEURE: If CMBE is unable to perform its obligations or to accept the services or goods because of Force Majeure (as hereinafter defined), the time for such performance by CMBE or acceptance of services will be equitably adjusted by allowing additional time for performance or acceptance of services equal to any periods of Force Majeure. "Force Majeure" shall mean any delays caused by acts of God, riot, war, terrorism, inclement weather, labor strikes, material shortages and other causes beyond the reasonable control of CMBE.
- 43. OWNERSHIP OF DOCUMENTS: All documents created pursuant to the Contract shall, unless expressly provided otherwise in writing, be owned by CMBE. Upon the termination or expiration of the Contract, any and all finished or unfinished documents and other materials produced by Seller pursuant to the Contract shall, at the request of CMBE, be turned over to CMBE. Any technical knowledge or information of Seller which Seller shall have disclosed or may hereafter disclose to CMBE shall not, unless otherwise specifically agreed upon in writing by CMBE, be deemed to be confidential or proprietary information and shall be acquired by CMBE free from any restrictions as part of the consideration of the Contract.
- 44. <u>STRICT COMPLIANCE</u>: CMBE may at any time insist upon strict compliance with these terms and conditions notwithstanding any previous course of dealing or course of performance between the parties to the contrary.
- 45. <u>GENERAL PROVISIONS</u>: CMBE's remedies as set forth herein are not exclusive. Any delay or omission in exercising any right hereunder, or any waiver of any single breach or default hereunder, shall not be deemed to be a waiver of such right or of any other right, breach, or default. If action be instituted by Seller hereunder, CMBE shall be entitled to recover costs and reasonable attorney's fees. Seller may not assign, pledge, or in any manner encumber Seller's rights under this Order or delegate the performance of any of its obligations hereunder, without CMBE's prior, express written consent.
- 46. <u>CONTRACT SITUS</u>: All matters, whether sounding in contract or tort relating to the validity, construction, interpretation and enforcement of the Contract, will be determined in Mecklenburg County, North Carolina. North Carolina law will govern the interpretation and construction of the Contract.

ATTACHMENT C: HUB SUPPLEMENTAL VENDOR INFORMATION

HUB Certification (32.7)

Historically Underutilized Business (HUB) Certification

Companies submitting Bids that have been certified by the North Carolina Department of Administration as Historically Underutilized Business (HUB)

Entities are encouraged to indicate their HUB status when responding to this IFB.

Yes, I certify that my company has been certified by the North Carolina Department of Administration as Historically Underutilized Business (HUB), and I have attached a copy of our HUB certification to this form. Required documentation for recognition as a HUB:

Check all that apply:

_____Minority _____Small Business _____Women Owned

Company Name (Print)

Signature of Authorized Representative

No, My company has NOT been certified by North Carolina as a Historically Underutilized Business (HUB).

Company Name (Print)

Signature of Authorized Representative

ATTACHEMENT D: Minority, Women, Small Business Enterprise Information

Charlotte-Mecklenburg Board of Education (CMBE) promotes full and equal access to business opportunities with Charlotte-Mecklenburg Schools (CMS). Minority-owned, women-owned, and small business enterprises (collectively "M/W/SBE") as well as other responsible vendors shall have a fair and reasonable opportunity to participate in CMS business opportunities.

Prime suppliers (i.e., those who deal directly with CMS) should support Charlotte-Mecklenburg School's M/W/SBE Program by making an effort to engage minority, women, and/or small businesses as subcontractors for goods and services for CMS to the extent available. Prime supplier's spending with M/W/SBE subcontractors constitutes Second Tier supplier diversity spending by CMS and the results of Second Tier spending is tracked within our program.

Each bidder or respondent to the solicitation shall submit with their bid the M/W/SBE Utilization Form. A listing of M/W/SBE firms and the CMS M/W/SBE guidelines may be obtained by contacting the M/W/SBE Administrator at 980-343-8638.

Failure to complete and submit the M/W/SBE Utilization Form may render bid or proposal response invalid.

MINORITY, WOMEN, SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (M/W/SBE) Utilization Form

For: Purchases of Goods and Services

We,				do certify that on the
		(Bidder)		
			(Bid Description)	
			<u>\$</u>	<u> </u>
	(Bid Number)			(Dollar Amount of Bid)

This form must be completed regardless of the amount or lack of M/W/SBE participation attained.

I will expend a minimum of ______% of the total dollar amount of the contract with minority, women, or small business enterprises. M/W/SBEs will be employed as vendors, suppliers, or providers of professional services. Such work will be subcontracted to the following firms listed below.

Attach additional sheets if required

Name and Address	*M/W/SBE Category	Work description	Dollar Value

*M/W/SBE categories: Black, African American (B), Hispanic (H), Asian American (A) Native American Indian (N), Female (F), Small (S), or Socially and Economically Disadvantaged (D)

The undersigned will enter into a formal agreement with Minority/Women/ Small Business Firms for work listed in this schedule conditional upon execution of a contract with the Charlotte-Mecklenburg Board of Education. Failure to fulfill this commitment may constitute a breach of the contract.

The undersigned hereby certifies that he or she has read the terms of this commitment and is authorized to bind the bidder to the commitment herein set forth.

Date:	Name of Authorized Officer:		
Signatu	re:		
Title:			
State of	, County of		
	Subscribed and sworn to before me this Notary Public	 20	
	My commission expires		

ATTACHMENT E: CUSTOMER REFERENCE FORM

REFERENCE DATA SHEET

FOR VENDOR:

Provide company name, address, contact person, telephone number, and appropriate information on the product(s) and/or service(s) used for three (3) or more installations/services with requirements similar to those included in this solicitation document. If vendor is proposing any arrangement involving a third party, the named references should also be involved in a similar arrangement.

Company Name:	
Address:	
E-mail:	
Telephone:	Contact Person:
Facsimile:	
Product(s) and/or Service(s) Used:	
Dollar Volume \$	
Number of sites	
Company Name:	
Address:	
E-mail:	
Telephone:	Contact Person:
Facsimile:	
Product(s) and/or Service(s) Used:	
Dollar Volume \$	
Number of sites	
Company Name:	
Address:	
E-mail:	
Telephone:	Contact Person:
Facsimile:	
Product(s) and/or Service(s) Used:	
Dollar Volume \$	
Number of sites	

ATTACHMENT F: NC LUNSFORD ACT N.C. GENERAL STATUTE 14-208.18

The Manufacturer acknowledges that N.C. General Statute 14-208.18 prohibits anyone required to register as a sex offender under Article 27A of Chapter 14 of the General Statutes from knowingly being on the premises of any school. This prohibition applies to persons required to register under Article 27A who have committed any offense in Article 7A of Chapter 14 or any offense where the victim of the offense was under the age of 16 years at the time of the offense. CRIMINAL BACKGROUND CHECKS: The Manufacturer shall conduct criminal background checks on each of its employees who, pursuant to this Agreement, engage in any services on a NC CN Alliance School District property. The Manufacturer shall provide documentation that criminal background checks were conducted on each of its employees prior to hiring and shall refuse employment to any person convicted of a felony or any other crime, whether misdemeanor or felony, that indicates the person poses a threat to the physical safety of students, school personnel or others. Such check shall include an annual check of the State Sex Offender and Public Protection Registration Program, the State Sexually Violent Predator Registration Program, and the National Sex Offender Registry. Manufacturer shall not assign any employee or agent to provide services pursuant to this contract if (1) said worker appears on any of the listed registries; (2) said worker has been convicted of a felony; (3) said worker has been convicted of any crime, whether misdemeanor or felony, involving sex, violence, or drugs; or (4) said worker has engaged in any crime or conduct indicating that the worker may pose a threat to the safety or well-being of student or school personnel. Each NC CN Alliance School District reserves the right to prohibit any individual employee of Manufacturer from providing services on School District property or at any School District events if the School District(s) determines, in its sole discretion, that such employee poses a threat to the safety or well-being of students, school personnel or others.

By signing this form, the Vendor agrees they conduct criminal background checks and do not hire a person convicted of a felony or any other crime, whether misdemeanor or felony, that indicates the person poses a threat to the physical safety of students, school personnel or others. Also that the manufacturer conducts an annual check of the State Sex Offender and Public Protection Registration Program, the State Sexually Violent Predator Registration Program, and the National Sex Offender Registry for persons employed by the company.

Company Name (Print)

Authorized Signature

Date

Printed Name

ATTACHEMENT G: LOBBYING ACTIVITY CERTIFICATION FOR FEDERAL GRANTS

Certification of Contracts, Grants, Loans, Cooperative Agreements and Lobbying

The undersigned certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief that:

- No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal Contract, the making of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment or modification of any Federal Contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- 2. If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal Contract, grant, loan or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form –LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying", in accordance with its instructions.
- 3. The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers (including sub-Contracts, sub-grants and Contracts under grants, loans and cooperative agreements) and that all sub-recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of the certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by Section 1352, Title 31 U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

Company Name (Print)

Authorized Signature

Date

Vendor:

Disclosure of Lobbying Activities

Complete this form to disclose lobbying activities pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352

(See next page for public burden disclosure)

 Type of Federal Action: a. contract b. grant c. cooperative agreement d. loan e. loan guarantee f. loan insurance 	 Status of Federal Action: a. bid/offer/application b. initial award c. post-award 		3. Report Type: a. initial filing b. material change For material change only: Year quarter Date of last report		
4. Name and Address of Reporting Ent Prime Subawardee Tier, if Kn		Enter Name	rting Entity in No. 4 is Subawardee, and Address of Prime:		
Congressional District, if known:6.Federal Department/Agency:		Congressional District, if known:7. Federal Program Name/Description:			
			f applicable:		
8. Federal Action Number, if know	8. Federal Action Number, <i>if known</i> :		9. Award Amount, if known: \$		
10. a. Name and Address of Lobbying Registrant (<i>if individual, last name, first name, MI</i>):		b. Individuals Performing Services (including address if different from No. 10a) (last name, first name, MI):			
11. Information requested through this authorized by title 31 U.S.C. section 135 disclosure of lobbying activities is a mat representation of fact upon which relian the tier above when this transaction wa entered into. This disclosure is required U.S.C. 1352. This information will be rep Congress semi-annually and will be avai inspection. Any person who fails to file disclosure shall be subject to a civil pene than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,0	2. This cerial nce was placed by is made or pursuant to 31 ported to the ilable for public the required alty of not less	Print Name: Title:	 Date:		
failure. Federal Use Only		Authorized for Local Reproduction Standard Form - LLL (Rev. 7-97)			

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF SF-LLL, DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES

This disclosure form shall be completed by the reporting entity, whether subawardee or prime Federal recipient, at the initiation or receipt of a covered Federal action, or a material change to a previous filing, pursuant to title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. The filing of a form is required for each payment or agreement to make payment to any lobbying entity for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with a covered Federal action. Complete all items that apply for both the initial filing and material change report. Refer to the implementing guidance published by the Office of Management and Budget for additional information.

- 1. Identify the type of covered Federal action for which lobbying activity is and/or has been secured to influence the outcome of a covered Federal action.
- 2. Identify the status of the covered Federal action.
- 3. Identify the appropriate classification of this report. If this is a follow-up report caused by a material change to the information previously reported, enter the year and quarter in which the change occurred. Enter the date of the last previously submitted report by this reporting entity for this covered Federal action.
- 4. Enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the reporting entity. Include Congressional District, if known. Check the appropriate classification of the reporting entity that designates if it is, or expects to be, a prime or subaward recipient. Identify the tier of the subawardee, e.g., the first subawardee of the prime is the 1st tier. Subawards include but are not limited to subcontracts, subgrants and contract awards under grants.
- 5. If the organization filing the report in item 4 checks "Subawardee," then enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the prime Federal recipient. Include Congressional District, if known.
- 6. Enter the name of the federal agency making the award or loan commitment. Include at least one organizational level below agency name, if known. For example, Department of Transportation, United States Coast Guard.
- 7. Enter the Federal program name or description for the covered Federal action (item 1). If known, enter the full Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance (CFDA) number for grants, cooperative agreements, loans, and loan commitments.
- 8. Enter the most appropriate Federal identifying number available for the Federal action identified in item 1 (e.g., Request for Proposal (RFP) number; Invitations for Bid (IFB) number; grant announcement number; the contract, grant, or loan award number; the application/proposal control number assigned by the Federal agency). Included prefixes, e.g., "RFP-DE-90-001."
- 9. For a covered Federal action where there has been an award or loan commitment by the Federal agency, enter the Federal amount of the award/loan commitment for the prime entity identified in item 4 or 5.
- 10. (a) Enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the lobbying registrant under the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 engaged by the reporting entity identified in item 4 to influence the covered Federal action.
 (b) Enter the full names of the individual(s) performing services, and include full address if different from 10(a). Enter Last Name, First Name, and Middle Initial (MI).
- 11. The certifying official shall sign and date the form, print his/her name, title, and telephone number.

According to the Paperwork Reduction Act, as amended, no persons are required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB control Number. The valid OMB control number for this information collection is OMB No. 0348-0046. Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 10 minutes per response, including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-0046), Washington, DC 20503

Instructions for Certification

- 1. By signing and submitting this form, the prospective Vendor is providing certification they have accessed and verified at the following website: <u>http://www.doa.state.nc.us/PandC/actions.asp</u> that the Vendor is not currently debarred or suspended from conducting business in the state of North Carolina.
- 2. The certification in this clause is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was entered into. If it is later determined that the prospective lower tier participant knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.
- 3. The prospective lower tier participant shall provide immediate written notice to the person to whom this bid is submitted if at any time the prospective lower tier participant learns that its certification was erroneous when submitted or has become erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
- 4. The terms "covered transaction," "debarred," "suspended," ineligible," "lower tier covered transaction," "participant," "person," "primary covered transaction," "principal," "bid," and "voluntarily excluded," as used in this clause, have the meanings set out in the Definitions and Coverage sections of rules implementing Executive Order 12549. You my contact the person to which this bid is submitted for assistance in obtaining a copy of those regulations.
- 5. The prospective lower tier participant agrees by submitting this form that, should the proposed covered transaction be entered into, it shall not knowingly enter into any lower tier covered transaction with a person who is debarred, suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this covered transaction, unless authorized by the department or agency with which this transaction originated.
- 6. The prospective lower tier participant further agrees by submitting this form that it will include this clause titled "Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion Lower Tier Covered Transactions," without modification, in all lower tier covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower tier covered transactions.
- 7.A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a certification of a prospective participant in a lower tier covered transaction that it is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from the covered transaction, unless it knows that the certification is erroneous. A participant may decide the method and frequency by which it determines the eligibility of its principals. Each participant may, but is not required to, check the Nonprocurement List.
- 8. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require establishment of a system of records in order to render in good faith the certification required by this clause. The knowledge and information of a participant is not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.
- 9. Except for transactions authorized under paragraph 5 of these instructions, if a participant in a covered transaction knowingly enters into a lower tier covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.

*** Failure to Return the Required Attachments May Eliminate Your Response from Further Consideration ***

ATTACHMENT H:

Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, and Other Responsibility Matters - Primary Covered Transactions

This certification is required by the regulations implementing Executive Order 12549, Debarment and Suspension, Title 7 CFR Part 3017, §3017.510, Participants responsibilities. The regulations were published as Part IV of the January 30, 1989, *Federal Register* (pages 4722-4733). Copies of the regulations may be obtained by contacting the USDA agency with which this transaction originated.

- (1) The prospective primary participant certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief, that it and its principals:
 - (a) are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any Federal department or agency;
 - (b) have not within a three-year period preceding this bid been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State or Local) transaction or contract under a public transaction; violation of Federal or State antitrust statutes or commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements, or receiving stolen property;
 - (c) are not presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a governmental entity (Federal, State or Local) with commission of any of the offenses enumerated in paragraph (1) (b) of this certification; and
 - (d) have not within a three-year period preceding this application/bid had one or more public transactions (Federal, State or Local) terminated for cause or default.
- (2) Where the prospective primary participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this bid.

Signature of Authorized Representative

Date

RFP#